
Inverness to Thyborøn

Only a few days after I had returned from the Stavanger to Southampton trip, I received a call from 
Frank, a Danish national, whose boat was in Inverness Marina. He had a problem with his boat, 
Chantal, a forty four foot aluminium yacht, and I agreed to go down to the marina with Bill, to talk 
with him.

On arriving at the boat, Frank greeted us, with two of his fellow countrymen, and proceeded to 
explain his situation.

Chantal had been in Inverness for nearly a year, having repairs to her engine and autopilot, and he 
had come to take her home with his two friends. They had started out and sailed along the Moray 
coast but just after setting off into the North Sea, had come into contact with a fishing net, which 
had passed over the keel before catching  on the sail-drive leg. This caused some serious damage 
and they limped back to Peterhead, before returning to Inverness, so that Chantal could be lifted out 
of the water for full repairs.

Frank had a pig farm, plus interests in other businesses, and had run out of time, so he asked me if I 
would deliver the boat to Denmark. I agreed but said that it could not be until the middle of August 
as my second son was getting married at the end of July and I would be spending a week away down
near Southampton.

Bill and I were then shown over the boat, with explanations of where things were, and how systems 
worked. We asked questions and chatted until Frank's friends pulled him away to a taxi for the start 
of their journey back to Denmark. We agreed to keep in contact by email and telephone. When we 
left the boat, Campbell, an engineer, was still trying to get the engine started and later phoned me to 
say that he had eventually succeeded.

I went back to the boat a few days later, with Bill, to test the boat. We untied her and started to 
motor towards the marina exit but, to my consternation, found that the engine would not go over 
800rpm. So very slowly and carefully, we took her into another berth which was easier to access 
than the one we had left. I phoned the engineers, told them the problem, and later emailed Frank 
with the same news.

After returning from my son's wonderful wedding, I learned that Chantal had been lifted out of the  
water, had the propeller adjusted, then refloated. As Bill was away for a few days, I took Ginga 
down to the marina and he helped me take her out into the Inverness Firth for a trial run. Everything
went well, the engine and autopilot working perfectly, which left only three small items to finish.

After looking at the weather for a couple of days before the off, I decided to leave on the Friday 
morning at 6.00am, to catch the first of the outgoing tide and to make the early start a little easier, 
Bill, Ginga and I would sleep on board on the Thursday night. On our way down to the marina, I 
had a change of mind and decided to sail on the Thursday night as the forecast had changed slightly 
with some stronger south-easterly winds due late Sunday or early Monday.

We arrived at the marina and settled on board but there were still the three small items which had 
not been finished. I phoned the chandlers and ten minutes later someone turned up with a new bulb 
for the bow light but the wrong size clevis pin for the back stay. Another phone call and another 
body with the correct clevis pin but no spare filters. Yet another phone call and eventually the filters 
turned up, which we grabbed and set sail immediately.



There was almost no wind for that night and for Friday, Saturday and Sunday, up to midday. It took 
us about twelve hours to reach Fraserburgh where we turned to aim directly for Thyborøn, then  
motoring on autopilot over the North Sea with only rigs and safety boats for company.

The main incident, during the trip, happened when we were about forty miles off Peterhead and I 
heard the tale end of a Mayday relay message on the radio at 14.32. I did not manage to get any 
details but I went down below and plotted our position on the chart. A second message came 
through a little while later and I noted the position of the Audacious, a fishing boat that was sinking,
in the log then plotted that on the chart. We were approximately twenty five miles north north east 
and calculated that it would take about four hours to reach them. There was also radio traffic from a 
vessel called the Ocean Observer, who was a lot closer, and two hours later we heard that the crew 
of the fishing boat had been rescued from a life-raft. Very shortly after, a helicopter called Rescue 
137 arrived on the scene and airlifted the fishermen to Aberdeen Hospital.

I started to become concerned whether we had enough fuel to complete the journey, so tried to radio 
a couple of supply ships to see if they would sell us some diesel, but neither seemed willing to 
answer their radios. We hoisted the main sail when there was just enough wind to keep it filled, and 
not flap, which had the benefit of stopping the boat rolling from two nasty cross swells, left over 
from the last weather systems to the north.

When the real wind arrived, it was from the south-east, directly from where we wanted to go, but 
with the concerns for the fuel, I thought it would be worth sailing for a while. So the genoa was 
pulled out and we bore away south, tacking every hour for four hours. Our progress was painfully 
slow, making only eight miles in all that time, even though we were travelling through the water at 
five to six knots. The decision was taken to switch the engine back on, otherwise it would have 
taken sixteen hours to do the last thirty two miles, and with the last ten litres in the reserve can 
poured into the tank, we hoped it would be enough.

Luckily, it did prove enough and we sailed into Thyborøn at around 8.00pm, tying up alongside in 
the northern-most basin, just as night was falling. After tidying up the boat and a call to my wife, to 
tell her of our safe arrival, we settled down to some well deserved beer and whisky. Two men from a
German boat stood on the dockside, admiring Chantal, so we invited them aboard to look around 
and then sat down to talk. A few hours later, the younger man, who was a doctor, staggered home 
along the quay, supported by the older, who did not appear to quite so afflicted.

I usually text George to tell him of our arrival and he replied that they had just finished the 
Commodore's Cruise. When I gave the other two this message, Ginga said that he had just wrung 
more water out of his socks than George had ever sailed on. I just had to send this to George and he 
replied that he did not think his regular crewman had that opinion of his illustrious skipper.

The next day, I went to the harbour office, which was fully automated, put my credit card in the slot,
paid for a day's berthing and obtained the swipe card for the showers. Later, all three of us took a 
walk  around the village, which was not very large, mainly catering to the summer trade, with one 
small convenience store, a few clothes shops, three bars and a number of restaurants. The port and 
warehousing, by comparison, was very large, and in the process of being almost doubled in size. We
had fish and chips for a late lunch which, at six pounds, was not unreasonable and the beers were 
around two pounds a bottle.

At one of the bars, Ginga told us the story of one of his neighbours who was permanently on 
incapacity and worried about the new, stricter tests about to be introduced. He had rushed into 
Ginga's house in a panic and begged him to come next door. On the doormat was a letter lying face 



up with the words “Do Not Bend” on it. “ How am I supposed to pick that up” his neighbour wailed 
“It might be from the DSS”. Ginga thought it had been there for days.

I had talked to Frank when we got in, and again on Saturday when we arranged for his wife to pick 
us up at 5.30am the next morning for the two hour drive to Billund Airport. Frank asked if we could
take the boat on to Aalborg, through the Limfjord, but it would not have been possible as, according 
to a notice in the harbour office,  one of the bridges was not working and permanently closed.

The flight to Edinburgh and bus to Waverley Station was uneventful but the train north was delayed 
at Dalwhinnie for an hour and a half after a lightning strike had put all the signals out.

Home again to two days skippering the ferry, in between which I was actually able to take my own 
boat out for the first sail of the season.
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